
Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council

M I N U T E S  O F   M E E T I N G  
Minutes of a  MEETING of the Parish Council held at the village hall on Thursday, February 2, 2017 at 7.30pm 
Present:
Cllrs Gatward, Young, Dawson, Tomlin,Gillbanks, Holdsworth, & Riley



Dist.Cllr West, PCSO Richard Brannick, Rececca Washington & Clerk

In the Chairman’s absence Cllr Gatward (Vice) chaired the meeting 
2017/1871
Apologies for Absence


Apologies were received from Cllrs Weitzel & Eayrs, Dist.Cllr Boddington and 

Cty Cllr Wisson.

Cllr Gatward then closed the meeting and opened it to the public forum and invited those attending to speak.

2017/1872
Open Forum (max 10 minutes)
Ms Washington spoke of a recent incident she was involved in when a taxi mounted the pavement and hit her hand (and broke its mirror) whilst she was walking her children to school.  She asked Council to consider lobbying for a reduction in speed around the area of the school and possibly throughout the entire village to 20mph.  The incident occurred in the area of the Chicane which was the subject of the recent LHI bid.  She also spoke of community speedwatch and offered her help in getting a group together to do this. She confirmed the incident had been reported both to the police and licensing at HDC.  The Clerk was asked to contact Highways regarding the lack of signage and the obscuring of what existed by trees.  She was also asked to ask Highways about the reduction in speed limit at/near the school and to contact Cty Cllr Wisson who had offered to help re reduction in speed and community speedwatch in the past.

PCSO Brannick introduced himself and stated he was interested in what he had just heard and keen to help in any way he could.  He was relatively new to the area but was an experienced PCSO from North Yorkshire and had had success there regarding speeding etc and had ideas he would like to try.  He agreed to visit the area of the school around dropping off/picking up times to view the parking and have a word with motorists if appropriate.  He would also visit the school and maybe work with the children to prepare letters for them to send to parents re speeding and parking – this method had worked in the past.  Questions were asked by Cllrs, particularly regarding Pedlars and he explained what could be done.  Cllr Riley to further this via Neighbourhood Watch.  PCSO Brannick also spoke about the parking issues in Graveley Road and suggested that the disabled parking space was returned to its normal use since the disabled residents are no longer living there.  The Clerk was asked to contact Highways re this.

Cllr Gatward thanked them both for attending and they left the meeting which was then closed to the public and re-opened to Council.

2017/1873
Declarations of Interest and Dispensation for Agenda items only



(Section 27 Localism Act 2011)


None
2017/1874
To Approve and sign the minutes of the meeting held on


January 5, 2017


The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed
2017/1875
Matters Arising from Minutes dated January 5, 2017 (information only)



None
2017/1876
District & County Councillor Reports


Cllr West addressed the meeting and firstly said he was sorry to hear that the 

Chairman was unwell and wished him a speedy recovery.



He also mentioned that he was working closely with some residents of The 

Offords and the providers of the HACT service.  He noted that the officers from 

HDC Planning and Transport would be attending the March meeting and 


confirmed he would chase up the issues regarding the time taken to determine 

some of the outstanding applications in the interim.

2017/1877
Finance, Risk Assessment & General Purposes


1877.1

To Accept the Financial Information 





The financial information was approved as an accurate record



1877.2

To approve and sign the balance sheet




The Balance Sheet was approved as an accurate record and 



signed.
2017/1878
To approve payments & sign cheques



The following payments were approved and cheques signed.
101198
Paul Marshall


Village Maintenance


£257.50
101199
Mrs J Stanbridge

Salary, Travel & Homeworking 
£480.03
101261
Cambs Acre


Annual Membership


£54.00

101262
National Allot.Society
Annual Membership


£66.00

101263
Bluefin Insurance

Allotment Insurance


£82.33

101264
Online Playgrounds

Replacement Bolts


£21.50

101265
Countryside Services
MG Grass Cutting


£300.00
101266
Charlie Vince Tree Surgery Tree/Hedge Works


£855.00

101267
Paul Marshall


Village Maintenance


£188.50

2017/1879
Leisure & Amenities

Minutes of a meeting of the Leisure & Amenities Committee held in the Meeting Room, Village Hall, Offord Cluny at 7.00pm on Monday, January 30, 2017

Present:
Cllrs Gatward, Dawson, Holdsworth, Riley & Gillbanks
Open Forum

No members of the public present
2017/454
Apologies for Absence


Apologies were received from Cllrs Eayrs & Weitzel
2017/453
Declarations of Interest and dispensations for Agenda Items (Localism Act 2011)

None
2017/454
Approval of Minutes dated November 21, 2016


The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed
2017/455
Matters Arising from previous Minutes (information only)


None
2017/456
Ouse Valley Way – email from Cllr Terry Hayward


Cllr Gillbanks offered to coordinate on this project on behalf of the Council and also to monitor other footpaths within the Parish.  He would contact Cllr Hayward to find out more on what was expected.  The Clerk was asked for forward the link for the County Definitive Maps.
2017/457
Parish Plan


It was agreed that Councillors would review the Action Plan to monitor progress or note changes in policy.  The topic would be raised at the Annual Parish Meeting to see if there was any public interest in getting involved in the updating of the Plan.  It was felt that the project was too large for Councillors to take on alone and noted that there was no budget for analysis/printing etc in the next financial year.
2017/458
Millennium Green


The Clerk was asked to contact the specialist grass contractor to ask for his invoice before the end of the current financial year.  It was noted that there was a huge amount of dog waste on the footpaths on the green (and also noted that the amount on the pavements within the parish had also increased). Councillors felt that larger signage was needed on the MG to encourage users to clear up after their dogs and place in any of the bins – merely to bag and then leavejust made matters worse.   The Clerk was asked to obtain prices for the signage.


There was some concern about the condition of the footpath behind Gills Garage and mention of the garage area being extended into the field adjacent to the Millennium Green. 


2017/459
Recreation Ground



459.1

Outdoor Table Tennis





It was agreed that this would be a good additional to the 



Recreation Ground.  A concrete base would need to be laid 



first and the outer area of grass potentially laid with a grass 



matting if it became very worn.  The Clerk was asked to see 



if there was a possibility of grant funding and if not finances 



checked again at end of year.  It was agreed that the round 



ended table would be safest.
2017/460
Allotments


The Allotment area had been checked and no problems found.
2017/461
Cemetery


As above
2017/462
St Peter’s Churchyard


It was noted that the area was rather muddy following the recent tops 

performances as cars had been taken onto the Churchyard.  However, 

this would recover in time and no action was needed.  No further items to 

note.
2017/463
General Village Maintenance



Cllr Dawson mentioned a fallen tree close to Mill House and Cllr Gatward 

offered to raise it with the Poors Charity who owned the land.



The Hedge fronting numbers 31-37 High Street was again encroaching 

the footpath.  The Clerk was asked to contact the residents involved.
2017/464
The meeting closed at 8.05pm and next meeting date as Monday February 27th, 2017 at 7pm.

************************


Cllr Gatward confirmed that since the meeting had been held it had been confirmed that the tree as per item 2017/463 was not the responsibility of the Poors Charity and was sited in a ‘no man’s land’ area.  It had been agreed that Paul would be asked to deal with it if it became a problem.


Also, re Item 2017/459.1 – the Tesco 5p Bag Grant Scheme was felt to be a good source of funding for this project and the Clerk was asked to prepare a bid.


Council had been approached by the Village Hall Committee asking for it to be the third party provider for its forthcoming WREN bid to provide a new floor.  This agreement would mean that the £2000 annual grant due in 2017-18 which had already been agreed and budgeted would be split between WREN and the Village Hall Committee with £1700 going to WREN and the remaining £300 to the VH.  Councillors unanimously agreed that this was acceptable.
2017/1880
Traffic Issues Outside Primary School


As per the Open Forum the issues would be taken forward.  Cllr Gillbanks 

offered to lead on this as he had been asked by the LHI grant panel to answer 

some queries relating to Council’s application and he felt that he could include 

this recent information in his response.  It was agreed that he would circulate his 

proposed response.
2017/1881
Planning


The Clerk was asked to raise the issue of the possibility of cars being parked on 

Gill’s field with HDC Planning enforcement.  A planning meeting would be held 

on Monday, February 27th.
2017/1882
Annual Parish Meeting – Saturday, May 6th, 2017


The Clerk confirmed she would need all Reports from the Chairman, Vice 


Chairman and the committees by the end of March together with those from the 

District & County Cllrs.  The Clerk also confirmed that she had been in touch 

with the local brewery at Buckden but had not had any response.  Cllr Dawson to 

arrange for further demonstrations of the Defibs on the day.
2017/1883
Parish Council Website


The Clerk was asked to proceed with the setting up of the new website and that 

a .GOV.UK address would be requested.  After checking it was found that the 

current website URL was owned by Parishcouncil.net.
2017/1884
A14 Huntingdon – Cambridge Improvement Scheme (update if available)


No update
2017/1885
Network Rail- Anglia Level Crossings (update if available)


Comments made at the recent LHI meeting re the possible closure without any 

alternative provision would be looked into.
2017/1886
Councillor Reports


Cllr Young confirmed that there would be a film night at the Village Hall the 

following evening.
2017/1887
Notices & Correspondence



None
2017/1888
Any Urgent Business
In accordance with section 100(B)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) the Chair will admit an item of urgent business in order that it can be dealt with at the earliest opportunity provided it has been raised at least 24 hours before the meeting.
None
2017/1889
The meeting closed at 9pm and next meeting date confirmed as Thursday, March 2, 2017







Signed……………………………………….








Date…………………………………………..
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